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LMC/PCT Liaison Meeting

Tuesday, 13th May 2008
LMC Ltd Offices, Aston
	LMC
	
	PCT

	Dr Joanne Bailey, LMC Rep
	
	Andrew Parker, Director Primary Care

	Dr Amanda Cary, LMC Rep 
	
	John Phipps, Assistant Dir. Primary Care Commissioning

	Dr Frances Cranfield, LMC Rep 
	
	Willie Sime, PSU

	Dr Mike Ingram, LMC Rep
	
	Nicky Poulain, Assistant Dir. PBC

	Dr Mark Andrews, LMC Chair
	
	Wayne Walters, PSU

	Dr Peter Graves, Chief Executive
	
	

	Rachel Lea, LMC/PCT Liaison Manager
	
	

	Viv Seal, Director of Operations
	
	


1) WELCOME AND APOLOGIES
Apologies were received from Jonathan Freedman, Jeremy Cox, Femi Idowu, Suzanne Novak and David Eyre. 
2) MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING
Ref. item 3b) Andrew asked it to be made clear that he was referring to the national model contract.

With this amendment, the minutes were agreed as an accurate record of the meeting.

3) MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING
a) Continuing care reports 
John Phipps reported that he has met with Dr Jonathan Freedman and Monica Mace from social services on this issue. John informed the meeting that Dr Freedman had suggested that most of the information required from GPs in the Continuing Care Report could be provided from a computer generated PMA report, which would then require only a small amount of additional information to be completed by hand. This suggestion has been presented to Ann Jones (AD Continuing Care Adults, Herts PCTs) and a response is awaited. It was also suggested that of the 29 page form, only two pages are related to GP input and could therefore be separated out. It was agreed that this is a pragmatic solution.
Members discussed whether GPs could charge for this work. John Phipps reported that the PCT had seen legal advice indicating that this is core work and agreed to pass this to the LMC as it is the LMC’s view that this is not core work.

The meeting discussed the general issue of GPs being asked to complete forms or provide certificates which are not listed in the regulations as being part of core services (ref NHS (GMS Contracts) Regulations 2004 Schedule 4 – List of prescribed medical certificates) and for which they are therefore entitled to charge. Examples were given of the Single Assessment Framework form required by Adult Care Services and the forthcoming Common Assessment Framework form for children and young people. As each form will have different issues, obligations and risks attached, it was agreed that John Phipps and Rachel Lea will liaise over what are the current forms in use which GPs are being asked to complete and which are considered part of core work. 
It was recognised that the level of paperwork required of GPs is increasing and as services shift more from secondary to primary care there needs to be a shift in resources to support the administration of this work as well as the clinical input.

	Action
	Lead
	Completion date

	1. Legal advice to be passed to LMC
	John Phipps
	1st June

	2. Collate information on forms in current use
	Rachel Lea and John Phipps
	Before next meeting (July 17th)


b) Out patient clinic letters
John Phipps reported that Beverley Flowers has confirmed that there is nothing in the model contract relating to the quality and accuracy of outpatient clinic letters. It was not clear whether there is anything related to the time limits for sending outpatient clinic letters. 

Post-meeting note: out patient clinic letters are not mentioned at all in the model contract
It was reported by all the GPs at the meeting that the poor quality and timeliness of discharge summaries continues to be a problem in both West and East & North Hertfordshire. Nicky Poulain reported that the PBC groups in the East & North have incorporated monitoring quality of discharge letters into their validation process, and hospitals are not paid if the discharge letters are not fit for use. 

Post-meeting note: the model contract includes under paragraph 18.1 the time limits for sending discharge summaries to the GP and under Schedule 1 (Definitions and interpretation) details of what must be included in the discharge letter and summary (including that the summary “shall be easily legible”)
It was agreed that Andrew will arrange a meeting between Beverley Flowers, Willie Sime, PBC leads and Dr Graves to discuss how the quality and accuracy of outpatient clinic letters and discharge summaries can be improved.

	Action
	Lead
	Completion date

	3. Arrange meeting to discuss improving discharge and outpatient clinic letters
	Andrew Parker
	Before next meeting (July 17th)


Item 7 and Item 9 were taken at this point
4) EXTENDED HOURS LES
John Phipps reported that the PEC will be reviewing on Wednesday 14th the plans submitted by those practices that have expressed an interest in taking up the LES. John confirmed that in order to justify back-dating payments to 1st April, the PEC agreed that the practices must start providing extended opening hours from 19th May. However, given the delay in agreeing practice plans, John will be asking the PEC chairs to consider moving this deadline to 26th May. John confirmed that practices do not have to start providing extended opening hours from 19th May, but if they start later then it is unlikely that the PCT will be able to back-date payments. It was clarified that the DES, when available, will not be back-dated.

Dr Andrews reported that the queries the LMC has received from practices have focused on three issues: telephone systems, stacking/concurrent working, and choice of opening times. On the issue of stacking, the PCT confirmed that it understands the guidance to mean that concurrent working is possible if the practice gives a reasoned argument why it is necessary.
The PCT does not yet know whether it will be measured on uptake of the DES or on how many practices offer extended opening hours through any scheme.
Dr Graves argued that neither the LES nor the DES will enable practices to offer a full service to patients as neither allows for other health care appointments (e.g. nurses or phlebotomists). The LMC would like to negotiate a more flexible, better resourced LES to offer either instead of or in addition to the DES. Andrew Parker confirmed that the PCT will not start negotiations on this until the DES specification is available and it is known how the PCT will be measured. He also confirmed that because of the complexities and potential conflicts of interest around this issue, the PEC is leading on this enhanced service (rather than either primary care or Practice-based Commissioning). 
5) GP LED HEALTH CENTRES (DARZI CLINICS)
John Phipps provided an update on progress with procurement of the GP-led health centres at Hemel Hempstead and Welwyn Garden City. The SHA has run an event for potential providers which some Hertfordshire GPs and practice managers attended. The Memorandum of Information will be on the PCT website on 14th May and the advert will be in the BMJ, Health Service Journal and European Journal this week. Expressions of interest are to be in by 30th May, the pre-qualification questionnaire is to be completed by early August and invitations to tender sent out by September. A project team has been established to oversee this; Dr Andrews has replaced Dr Shilliday on this as PEC representative.
Andrew Parker confirmed that the PCT will develop criteria against which bids will be judged, and value for money is considered after the clinical and quality aspects have been met. The PCT will welcome high quality bids from local providers, and is required to be clear and open in its procurement process. 

The potential confusion between Out of Hours, Urgent Care Centres and GP-led health clinics operating on the same sites at the same times was highlighted, and Nicky Poulain reported that Lynda Dent is leading a workshop to clarify this.
6) CLINICAL ASSESSMENT SERVICE (CAS)
Dr Graves informed the PCT that he has received two examples where CAS directed a patient referral to a private hospital which, after the first consultation, referred the patient back to the GP for onward referral for further treatment and physiotherapy follow up. This is not acceptable as this should all have been done as part of that patient’s episode of care. If the private provider cannot deliver the package of care required, they should not be commissioned to do so. Dr Graves has passed these on to Yvonne Goddard at CAS, and Nicky Poulain will also follow this up. Rachel Lea reported that a GP had asked the LMC Ltd to follow up his query about CAS opening hours as the phone line to CAS is switched off for an hour over lunch. Nicky Poulain agreed to follow this up.
Andrew Parker reported that the PCT is undertaking a detailed review of CAS and CATS across Hertfordshire to ensure they are delivering against what was intended. 
	Action
	Lead
	Completion date

	4. Follow up concerns raised about CAS

a. Referrals to private providers

b. Phone line off over lunch
	Nicky Poulain
	Before next meeting (July 17th)


7) REGISTERING PATIENTS
The PCT has received complaints from patients about practices refusing to register them on the grounds that they are already registered with a practice in the area. The PCT has informed practices that they consider them to be in breach of their contracts. The LMC Ltd considers that this is not a breach of contract as the regulations state that a contractor 

a) “may” register a patient that applies (not “must”) 
b) can refuse to register a patient “if it has reasonable grounds for doing so” which are not discriminatory 
Dr Andrews reported that the issue had been discussed at the LMC meeting on 7th May and members had concluded that patients should be able to move between practices, and practices should consider all applications. It was agreed that firmer guidance should be produced by the LMC about registration and patient choice. The LMC Ltd will continue to defend a practice’s contractual right to refuse applications if they have reasonable grounds to do so.

	Action
	Lead
	Completion date

	5. Produce guidance for practices about registration
	Dr Graves
	1st June


8) MINOR SURGERY AUDIT
A requirement of the Minor Surgery DES is that practices carry out an annual audit. They are also required to keep full records of all procedures in a way that is readily accessible. Last year the PCT informed practices that they should submit quarterly lists of all procedures carried out, and referred to this as an audit. At the time, practices questioned why they had to do this when they carried out an annual audit as required. Some practices are refusing to submit this detailed information as it is not required in the specification that this information is sent to the PCT. If the PCT has concerns about practices claiming inappropriately under the minor surgery DES then they should have appropriate mechanisms to address that. There is some concern about what happens with the data at the PCT.
John Phipps reported that the Public Health department, led by Joel Bonnet and Steve Laitner, are using the data submitted to revise the minor surgery DES. There was some concern expressed about this from the LMC and those involved in PBC as there appears to be some confusion about minor surgery. There is no requirement for GPs providing the minor surgery DES to be accredited. PBC groups may be developing dermatology services to provide more advanced minor surgical procedures in primary care for which GPs would need to be accredited, but this is a completely different piece of work from the DES. The LMC Ltd would expect to be included in discussions about enhanced services and it was agreed that there should be LMC representation on the group led by Joel Bonnet and Steve Laitner.
	Action
	Lead
	Completion date

	6. Invite LMC representation onto Skin Health group
	John Phipps to ask Joel Bonnet
	1st June


9) HPV VACCINATION PROGRAMME
Dr Andrews reported that the forthcoming HPV vaccination programme had been discussed at the LMC meeting on 7th May, at which Jane Halpin gave an update on the PCT’s plans to implement the programme through the school nursing service for girls aged 12-13. She recognised that the PCT will need to consider the inevitable impact on GPs, perhaps through commissioning a LES. It was also noted that the PCT will have to consider how girls at private schools will be vaccinated, and how to communicate to GPs and the public that there is unlikely to be a catch up campaign for older girls. Dr Graves reported that Bedfordshire PCT has incorporated HPV into its one of its existing LESs and this may be a possible model which Hertfordshire could follow. 
10) CHOOSE AND BOOK LES

Dr Andrews reported that the LMC had considered the LES at its meeting on May 7th and considered it to be reasonable. There was some concern that where services are not available on Choose and Book it is not possible to generate a UBRN, so this would count against practices. There were also some questions about whether data is being collected in a standardised way. These points have been passed on to Moira McGrath. Nicky Poulain reported that the issue about data collection is not a problem in East & North Herts where there is a standardised form in use, but there is an issue in West Herts that Suzanne Novak is addressing.

11) ANY OTHER BUSINESS

a) PBC budgets
Andrew Parker reported that the acute commissioning information is now available and the budgets will be available for the PBC meeting on 14th May and will be sent out on Friday 16th.
b) Anticoagulation NES
Nicky Poulain reported that the NPSA has issued new safety standards for anticoagulation. The NES is not in line with these standards so the PCT is convening a group to move the NES to a LES that meets the standards. Once the LES is written and approved, practices will be invited to move to the LES and the NES will be withdrawn. Nicky emphasised that no changes will be made until there is another service in place. It was agreed that there should be an LMC representative on the group.
	Action
	Lead
	Completion date

	7. Invite LMC representative to attend anti-coagulation review group
	Nicky Poulain
	16th May


12) DATE, TIME AND PLACE OF NEXT MEETINGS
Thursday 17th July, 2008 12.30 – 2.00  

LMC Ltd Office, Aston, Stevenage
Tuesday 23rd September, 2008 12.30 – 2.00

Board Room, Charter House

Hertfordshire Subcommittee


Chairman: Dr M Andrews


Chief Executive: Dr Peter Graves


Director of Operations: Viv Seal


LMC/PCT Liaison Manager: Rachel Lea


Tel: 01438 880010   Fax: 01438 880013


Email: � HYPERLINK "mailto:petergraves@bedshertslmcs.org.uk" ��petergraves@bedshertslmcs.org.uk�


Website: www.bedshertslmcs.org.uk
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